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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE

WOODMEN ROAD METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

HELD

APRIL 1, 2008
Pursuant to posted notice, the regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Woodmen Road Metropolitan District was held on Tuesday, April 1, 2008 at 8:30 a.m., at the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room.

Attendance
In attendance were Directors:


Also in attendance were:



Doug Woods, President/Director

Pete Susemihl, Susemihl, McDermott 

Rusty Green, Director



& Cowan, P.C.

Holger Christiansen, Director

 
Terry Schooler, Schooler & Associates

Tom Cone, Director



Lori VonFeldt-Wingert, S&A



Lindsay Case, Director (by phone)

Al Watson, Development Services








Jenny Tchang








Andre Brackin









Greg Timm

1. Call to Order & Certification of the Agenda-


Director Woods called the meeting to order at 8:34 a.m. 

2. Approval of Minutes & Excusal-

Director Green motioned to approve the February 5, 2008 minutes with the following changes: the motion at the bottom of page 4 after the wording “Capacity Project” to change the rest of the wording to: “and developer to the north pays the same subject to District reimbursement when and if funds are available” and to change “Cases’” at the top of page 4 to “Woodmen Heights Metro District” seconded by Director Christiansen.  Motion passed.

3. Projects Report –Mr. Schooler-
a. Segment I Report and Budget Status – Al Watson

Mr. Watson stated that the curb and gutter is down and paving is scheduled for tomorrow on the approximate 250 feet of road that the District will finish in the spring (possibly May) to coincide with RE Monks when they finish the interchange on Woodmen and Powers.  Director Woods asked if there were enough funds left to finish the project and Mr. Watson stated that although the contingency had to be used it should still be on/under budget.

b. Capacity Project Schedule/Bid Results-

Mr. Schooler reported that the Capacity Project was underway and although the design is done on the 6’ widening of the bridge they are waiting on the estimated costs from the contractor.  Mr. Schooler reported further that there were various add-ons that have increased the cost of the project:  
There was more muck excavation in the wet areas than was originally anticipated and just over $112,000 has been spent so far, which will come out of the contingency, and they are expecting an additional $200,000 will be needed.
There is a proposal for 2 shoeflies that are bridge construction related to keep the project on schedule and minimize the traffic flow problems for approximately $75,000.  The Board questioned why the District should have to pay for the shoeflies and why it was not put into the bid price.  Mr. Brackin stated that a contractor will propose a shoefly if they can accelerate the project.  Mr. Brackin noted that R.E. Monks has 330 working days to complete the project, which could take them into June of 2009.  The Board thought the project was to be completed by the end of 2008, which would save the District $300,000-$400,000, and was concerned that the contractor might be double charging the District.  The Board agreed that if the contractor was done by the end of the year the District would pay the $75,000, otherwise the contractor would have to absorb the cost.  Director Christiansen motioned to approve the additional $75,000 to R.E. Monks for the proposed shoeflies subject to the completion of the project by the end of the year 2008 seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed. 

Colorado Springs Utilities (CSU) found another line that will have to be relocated and will cost about $200,000, but this is a change order and is a reimbursable item that the Feds will pay for and is not an issue at this time.
The next item is a Woodmen Hills Metro District water line that has to be moved that will cost approximately $115,000 and will require a second change order.  Mr. Susemihl indicated that the District would have to pay for the relocation of the line since it is in a public right-of-way.  The Board asked why the other CSU line for $200,000 could be paid by the feds and not this one.  Mr. Brackin indicated that there was already an agreement in place for the other line and not for this one.  Director Case suggested splitting the Woodmen Hill’s water line cost three ways between the District, the County, and the Woodmen Hills Metro District.  Mr. Brackin concurred, but stated that he would request the full amount from the Feds to see if they would pay it first and if that falls through it could be split 3 ways.  Director Christiansen motioned to have Mr. Brackin request payment from the Feds first in the approximate amount of $115,000 and if they don’t reimburse the cost then it will be split 3 ways between the District, the County, and the Woodmen Hills Metro District seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed.
The Board made a motion at the last meeting regarding the 6’ bridge widening, which will cost approximately $175,000 that the District will fund if the money is available otherwise the developer to the north would pick up the cost and the District would reimburse when future funds are available.  The Board agreed that the pylons for the bridge should be started.  Director Cone motioned to allow the County to authorize R.E. Monks to start the pylons for the bridge widening in anticipation of the EA approval seconded by Director Christiansen.  Motion passed.
Mr. Schooler reported further that there were a couple items not on the list: an additional drainage pipe that would need to go in east of Black Forest Road and tree removal that may cost upwards of $50,000.  

Mr. Schooler pointed out to the Board that according to the spreadsheets for the project costs the District could save up to $900,000 if the construction were completed by the end of 2008 and if the project goes until the spring of 2009 there could be a $600,000 savings that could cover some of the additional expenses.  Mr. Schooler noted that the contingency is down to 400,000 and Director Christiansen stated it should not exceed that amount.  Mr. Brackin indicated that there would be overruns and under-runs and at the end of the project there might be some funds left over to cover some of the additional costs as well and he would bring those figures to the next Board meeting.  The Board was concerned over the additional expenses and felt the costs should be capped.  Mr. Schooler stated that the contracts could not be limited, but County staff was doing a good job staying on top of it and were controlling the costs.
The Board discussed at length the center widening of Woodmen for the 5-6 lanes.  Mr. Brackin stated that he had submitted letters to CDOT for the 6’ widening of the bridge, filling the center of the bridge, the shoeflies, and the 5-6 lane widening to make sure there were no impacts to the EA and was looking at another couple of weeks for approval.  Director Christiansen moved that other than what was agreed upon at the last meeting no further activity would be taken on the center widening/filling of the bridge until the City comes up with the funding seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed.  
c. CDOT Powers Interchange Update-

See 3.a.
4. Manager’s Report-
a. Project III (Capacity) Bond Issue-

Mr. Schooler stated that the funds were in place on March 4th, 2008.
b. Permit Activity-

Mr. Schooler indicated that Building Permit Fees may be picking up a little.

c. Development Activity-

There was no discussion.
d. Delinquent Accounts Follow up –
Mr. Schooler reported that Wal-mart still had not paid their Building Permit Fee of $226,000 and requested further action/approval from the Board. Director Christiansen motioned to authorize Mr. Susemihl to prepare a lien on the Wal-Mart property sending notification to them first to see if it would get their attention before recording it seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed.
e. Plan Review Report-

There was no discussion.
5. Legal Report-
Mr. Susemihl had nothing further to report.
6. Old Business-  

Mr. Timm requested an explanation from the Board concerning the check that was withheld from the Falcon Highlands Metro District for the stoplight on Woodmen and Meridian Road.  The Board agreed that the Wal-Mart issues were not Mr. Timm’s problem, but felt the inclusion of his additional property needed to be resolved.  Mr. Schooler stated that Mr. Timm had finally gotten the legals to him for those properties to be included so there were no remaining issues.  The Board agreed to release the check. 
Move of approval to pay invoices and release the check to Falcon Highlands Metro District made by Director Cone seconded by Director Christiansen.  Motion passed.
7. New Business-  There was no new business.
8. General Discussion-   


The Board discussed the properties around the Wal-Mart site that were supposed to join the District, but there were errors in the legal descriptions that needed to be worked out.  Mr. Schooler indicated that some legal issues are being addressed and a chain of events that need to take place including inclusion statements and signatures on contracts acknowledging they would be in the District.  Mr. Susemihl stated that the old town plat got changed and the Assessor should have recognized it and they won’t.  Mr. Schooler stated further that it was in the interpretation of the approval process.  Mr. Timm stated that there are a lot of pending plats for commercial in that area that should be included into the District.  Director Woods noted that when a lot is split or re-platted it must come into the District if they were not originally in or pay their fair share of the road.  Mr. Schooler and Mr. Susemihl will continue to work on these properties.  

9. Next Meeting-


The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 6, 2008 at 8:30 a.m.  Meetings will continue to be held in the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room on the fourth floor.  
10. Adjournment-
Meeting was adjourned at 9:55 a.m. 

Respectfully Submitted,

________________________________

Terry E. Schooler,

Manager/Assistant Secretary
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